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Shopping: A “Process” Addiction 
By Christiana Ashabo, ICADC 
 
Although addiction has existed almost since the beginning of time, today our society is 
faced with a much greater variety of addictions. In addition to the more familiar 
substance addictions (e.g. alcohol and drugs) there is another group of behaviours 
characterized as process addictions.  Two of the more common process addictions are 
compulsive spending and pathological gambling.  (Another process addiction is internet 
addiction, which is matter for another article.)  Process addictions can manifest 
themselves as a primary addiction or, in combination with a substance addiction or even 
as a substitute (switching) for a substance addiction. 
  
Addiction taps into the most fundamental human process.  Regardless of the nature of the 
addiction, the addictive process turns creative, life-giving energy into a destructive, 
demoralizing force.  Process addictions are not new; they have existed for a long time, 
but have gone largely unnoticed due to their hidden nature.  However, they share many of 
the same characteristics.  For example, the progressive nature of addiction is easily seen 
in shopping or spending addiction. 
 
The initial phase of shopping addiction is frequently looked at as harmless.  Family and 
friends see the behavior of the individual as positive self-reward.  The addicted person 
often receives compliments and sometimes praise for the material goods acquired, the 
expensive gifts given to family and friends, or for their own appearance.  The addicted 
person then becomes deluded that excessive spending and buying things that are not 
needed will make them feel good and alive.  Thus, excessive shopping (or gambling) 
often goes unnoticed until the addicted person has reached the point of crisis.   

 
Interestingly, the compulsive spender typically describes the overall effects of shopping 
compulsively in ways quite similar to the effects of taking a stimulant and tranquilizer 
analgesic simultaneously.  Although it has been said that compulsive spenders do so to 
escape reality, there is evidence that they may be behaving in a manner that creates an 
acceptable form of reality to them – a fantasy world in which they can feel important, 
powerful, influential and respected.  The compulsive need to buy or acquire possessions 
produces excitement or emotional release, followed by long-term pain or discomfort. 
  
Compulsive behavior is not measured so much by what a person does, but rather by how 
driven the person is to engage in it.  Spending or shopping can be productive if done in a 
way that does not, in the long term, produce pain or dysfunction.  There is a difference 
between an addictive behavior and a positive outlet.  A positive outlet is an activity that 
provides pleasure without producing long-term painful consequences.  It enhances reality 
and helps a person to cope more effectively with reality.  Alternatively, shopping 
becomes damaging when it is used to cope with the pain of reality.  Compulsive spenders 
have a free-floating drive to buy things for no specific reason.  Often they express 
feelings of isolation, loneliness, depression, insecurity, loss of self worth, fear, or anger; 
they also describe feeling a “rush” and “excitement” derived from shopping.   
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In contrast to alcoholism or drug abuse, compulsive shopping is a “drugless” disorder.  
For some, it seems just fine to be addicted to shopping because they see no harm in it.  
Unfortunately, our society largely views shopping addiction or addiction consumerism as 
inconsequential, compared to substance addiction.  The reality is, however, that when this 
behavior is not freely chosen and is not able to be controlled, it is a compulsion.   

 
All addictions are characterized by minimizing and denial, but this applies even more for 
shopping addiction.  Addicted persons often are able to keep this addiction hidden, even 
from themselves, as long as they are able to pay their bills or to borrow money from 
friends, family or from an institution in order to feed their addiction.  They may not 
experience any significant conflict about their shopping and spending.  But shopping 
addiction is far more than poor money management and irresponsible behavior.  The 
compulsive person uses money as a distraction from self and as a means of feeling better.  
Further, it represents an exploitative abuse of resources.  Compulsive spending can lead 
to people losing their homes, despite holding a good job with a good income.  Divorce is 
not uncommon and depression and suicide attempts are evident with people who reach 
the stage of crisis in their consumerism. 
 
Clearly, shopping addiction is seen as more socially acceptable than other forms of 
addiction.  In our materialistic society, some begin to equate success with the 
accumulation of goods.  But if unmet needs exist in the soul, these illusory status symbols 
in the outer world can become addictive and make idolaters of us as we worship external 
attractions.  What all addictions have in common is the entrapment and enslavement of 
the individual. 
 
Spending addiction, similar to food addiction, is one of the most difficult to overcome, 
since the addict cannot completely avoid their drug of choice – money.  Like other 
addictions, spending addiction needs to be confronted with proper intervention in order to 
help the individual break through their denial and embrace the task of recovery. 
 
We are seeing increasing numbers of clergy and religious experiencing process 
(behaviour) addictions.  Many of these individuals are those with borderline personality 
disorder, and therefore have difficulty relating to others on an intimate level.  Often they 
are isolated and lonely.  Excessive spending, gambling or internet use becomes a means 
of escape from the fear and pain of their loneliness. 
  
Intervention and treatment of both the addictive behaviour and the underlying causes is 
more likely to achieve a successful outcome.  In so doing, the ability to form successful 
attachments – healthy relationships – and to assimilate feelings and life experiences 
through a filter of hope, love and worthiness is greatly increased. 


